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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
PRELIMINARY MEETING MINUTES - amended
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at a future meeting
November 13, 2019
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room 
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Jon McGowan (Chair), Toni Alfred, Ingrid Montgomery, Robert Phillips, Justin Portlock, Nancy Chrisman, Charles McWhite, Robert Maldonado (arr. 3:34), Daniel Henry (by telephone at 3:40)
Excused: None
Absent: None
Also: Supervisor of Elections Mike Hogan; Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Chairman McGowan called the meeting to order at 3:03 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record. 
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the August 14, 2019 meeting were approved unanimously as distributed. 
Supervisor of Elections update
Supervisor of Elections Mike Hogan gave a PowerPoint presentation on 2019 election cycle voting statistics, poll worker demographics, and preparations for the 2020 elections. He said that there were 613,504 registered voters as of December 31, 2018 and currently there are 618,547 registered as of today. The City’s population grows at about 12,000 persons per year. He pointed out that No Party Affiliation registration is growing faster than partisan registration. His office has processed over 396,000 referendum petitions for 27 separate proposed ballot issues for the 2020 state general election, which has taken a lot of overtime hours. Two of the 27 issues have gained the ballot – a proposal to raise the state’s minimum wage and a citizenship voting requirement. Mr. Hogan showed charts comparing of voter turnout in the City elections in 2015 and 2019. Turnout in 2019 was down by 6 to 17 percentage points depending on the party in the first election and by considerably more in the general election when the mayoral race was settled and there were only a few City Council seats left to be decided. Early voting and vote by mail are both increasing as a voting mechanism versus in the precinct on Election Day, now comprising more than 50% of turnout for the last 2 City elections. 
The Supervisor of Elections’ 2018 budget was approximately$3.5 million for registration and $5.7 million for elections, and nearly $1 million was returned to the General Fund.

The SOE recently held an “election worker summit” to start the preparations for the 2020 election cycle, covering changes in election laws. Poll worker salaries have been increased so that Jacksonville now pays on a par with other counties. Current poll workers are the best recruiters for more poll workers, and there is a tremendous need. There is a wide disparity in the number of Democratic and Republican poll workers, and the number of Republican workers continues declining substantially. The remaining Republican workers need to be distributed throughout the county to meet the state law requiring members of both parties to be present in all precincts. In response to a question, Mr. Hogan explained that his office will hire 16-18-year-olds to work elections if they have pre-registered to vote. Canvassing board member training in signature recognition was held recently in Orlando, and numerous county judges and several City Council members attended the training. 
The Murray Hill Library early voting site needs to be relocated because of excessive demand in a small building with very little parking. Community centers are a possibility as an alternate location, and the county’s 1 wild card site could be used to perhaps relocate to the Kent Campus of FSCJ. Election security is a paramount issue in the last couple of years. EVID and BIOS equipment are being upgraded to the latest versions with better security features. The tabulator equipment is being upgraded to the latest software versions and the 3G data transmission equipment has been upgraded to 4G. Batteries in all of the election equipment are being replaced with new batteries. All staff members have been trained on how to spot cyberattacks, phishing and other scams. The Secretary of State has added a team of cybersecurity experts on the State elections staff who visit counties to assist with awareness and preparations. The US Department of Homeland Security is also providing tabletop security exercises and is visiting election offices to evaluate physical security which, in Jacksonville’s case, is very good.
Mr. Hogan reported that Jacksonville is one of 32 counties required by judicial order to provide ballots in Spanish even though it does not meet the 5% Hispanic population threshold in the law because of the presence of voters from Puerto Rico who came to Florida to escape that island’s hurricane damage. Governor DeSantis has extended the bilingual ballot requirement to all 67 counties, which produces very long, multi-page ballots. The law on Constitutional amendment ballot descriptions has changed and ballot explanations have expanded from 75 to 150 words, which will also add to ballot length and produce multi- page ballots. Robert Phillips explained how the ballot tabulators count multi-page ballots without artificially increasing the number of votes cast. 
In response to a question from Daniel Henry about secure early voting drop boxes, Mr. Hogan said that counties across the state are grappling with how to meet the state law requirement and there are lots of issues to be overcome. The ballots deposited in each box must be counted each day and those totals will be rolled into the vote by mail totals. In response to a question about how the SOE will deal with curing mismatched signatures on vote by mail ballots to comply with the changes in state law, Mr. Hogan said his office will use every means available to contact the voter to report the problem. A line for telephone numbers will be placed on every vote by mail ballot, but it is not required and many people don’t want to include a phone number because that makes them a public record subject to disclosure. In response to a question from Ms. Montgomery about ex-felon registration, Mr. Hogan said that his office does not disqualify anyone from registering. All registration forms are transmitted to the state where the state elections office determines eligibility and the local election office is informed of the voter’s status. A great deal of work has been going on at the state level to interpret and operationalize the implementation of the Constitutional amendment on restoring voting rights to ex-felons and it is proving extremely complex. Chairman McGowan said there is a case pending in circuit court in Tallahassee on this subject and the judge ordered the Legislature to make another attempt to clarify the situation in the next session. In response to a question from Mr. Henry about whether the state Supervisor of Elections Association will be making any recommendations to the Legislature, Mr. Hogan said that the association had input into the original implementation process and pointed out the problems, but those were not adequately addressed.
Old Business
None
New Business
2020 meeting dates: Robert Phillips reviewed important deadlines for the 2020 elections, starting with the Presidential primary in March. The group agreed to meet on January 15th to review ballot design for the Presidential primary, April 8th to review the primary election conduct and results, June 24th to address preparations for the fall elections, September 16th and December 16th to wrap up the fall elections after the primary and general election. 
Commissioner Comment
Chairman McGowan said that his term on the EAP has expired but he intends to stay on until his term as Chair ends in June, after which he will roll off of the EAP. Several members said that they were also serving on expired terms and Mr. McGowan reminded the members that they may continue to serve until a successor is appointed. 
Public Comment

None
Next meeting
January 15, 2020
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:07 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
(904) 255-5137     jeffc@coj.net
Posted 11.14.19  8:30 a.m.
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